Research Advisory Board

April 21, 2010
Shuster Hall, Room 336
3:00 PM

Minutes

In attendance:  Marilyn Aguirre-Molina, Eugene Chudnovsky, Stephanie Endy, Dominic Esposito, Michael Ferraro, Mira Goral, Marzie Jarari, Edward Jarroll, Alan Kluger, Dina Legall, Herminio Martinez, Janet Munch, Joseph Rachlin, Anne Rothstein, Katherine St. John, Robert Troy, Derek Wheeler, Marcie Wolfe.

· Approval of Minutes
The Board approved the minutes.
· Revised recommendation to the Provost on reassigned time for research active faculty
After reviewing the draft memo in the distributed materials, Professor Chudnovsky illustrated that the document did not state “reassigned time” and it should be edited to include those words in the first sentence.  Marcie Wolfe pointed out that the memo was very general as opposed to earlier, more specific drafts and asked what level of specificity should be included in the document.  Stephanie Endy replied that the memo was intentionally left broad so that it would not be too narrow in scope.  Professor Chudnovsky stated that in a meeting with the Provost, she stated that she was not comfortable with a 21 hour teaching load as the workload.  The contract states that there is a 21 hour teaching load but that includes additional time which can be allocated by the College.  He added that the request for reassigned time should be submitted to the Dean for both funded and unfunded research.  Professor Rachlin stated that the P & B approval should be removed from the memo and the request should go through the departmental chair to the divisional dean for approval.  Professor Rothstein added that each division should choose how to approve reassigned time.  Professor St. John posed the question as to whether the recommendation is a reward or encouragement for doing research.  Professor Chudnovsky responded stating that there should be a demonstrated record of research so reassigned time can be given to those who are active.  Stephanie responded stating that the incentive should have measurable results and the requests can be project oriented with a reporting requirement.  Professor Chudnovsky recommended that there should be a documented record of research activity and the use of reassigned time will be evaluated annually.  Professor St. John stated that a “bar” should be established.  For example, 1 paper published in the last 2 years prior to receiving reassigned time.  Professor Rachlin stated that reassigned time should be negotiated between the departmental chair, dean and faculty member and the program should be flexibly by requesting reassigned time through the chair to the dean and there should not be a “bar.”  Professor St. John disagreed stating that the process should be transparent and cannot rely on a relationship between the faculty member and the departmental chair or dean.  Stephanie agreed stating that chairs and deans should review applications but there should be a formal proposal process.  Professor Goral suggested that faculty members can work on a project and receive reassigned time the following semester.  Professor Munch added that she would like to see a mentoring aspect to the program where a new researcher meets with a mentor regularly to work on a proposal.  Marcie Wolfe agreed that mentoring is good but the proposal will outline the needs of the faculty member.  Professor Legall raised a concern as to how the reassigned time will be funded and that the process will be too competitive because of a lack of funds.  Stephanie responded stating that it is not the board’s responsibility to find the funds to pay for the program.  Professor Chudnovsky then followed-up with the board asking whether there should be a reporting mechanism and a “bar” established.  Professor Rothstein suggested a point system for grading proposals that would include prior experience as one of the criteria that would receive points.  Professor Aguirre-Molina stated that preference should not be given to those with prior research because not all who are applying will have a strong prior research record.  Professor Kluger added that he is concerned that not having a panel review the proposals, like in the Shuster mechanism, the proposal evaluation process may not be as fair to applicants.  The conversation continued regarding the pros and cons of using a point system, setting a “bar,” possibly discouraging those who do not have prior funding if priority is given to previously funded faculty members and future evaluation of the request process.  Professor Chudnovsky clarified that this process is not an award, but a request for reassigned time.  Professor St. John informed the Board of the CCNY model where if a faculty member is research active, which is proven by submitting his/her CV, the teaching load for that person is reduced to 18 hours.  Funded researchers receive a further reduction in teaching.  Professor Aguirre-Molina emphasized the point that the request should not be a competition and that the main goal of the request mechanism should be to encourage those who are research active to do more and provide an incentive to others.  Stephanie agreed stating that the purpose should be to facilitate and stimulate research and the proposal itself should be the “bar” and ideally anyone who applies should receive approval.  Marcie Wolfe added that the number of credits available should be limited.  Professor Rachlin stated that the amount of reassigned time approved should be based on the amount of funding available to the division and the divisional deans should determine how proposals are reviewed.  Also, all proposals should be submitted annually and deliverables should be specified in the request.  Again, many voiced their concerns about the possibility of funding shortfalls and the possibility of the requests becoming too competitive.  Marzie Jafari voiced support for research faculty to receive reassigned time but stated that a competition should determine the hours of reassigned time allowed.  Taking all of the points voiced by the Board into consideration, ORSP will edit the draft and send it via email to the members of the Board for a vote.
· New Items
Professor Chudnovsky suggested that the Board skip the improving research infrastructure item on the agenda and the Board agreed.  The next item addressed indirect costs at Lehman College.  Professor Chudnovsky stated that Lehman has a higher indirect cost rate that other CUNY schools and faculty members feel that it is a “tax” on their grants that they would like to see reduced.  Stephanie responded that rates are established based on a negotiation process and she feels the rate will go down after the current rate expires.  Professor Aguirre-Molina stated that she would like to see a change in the policy of return on indirect costs and Professor Martinez stated that he would like to see a policy regarding a return on the net gain of released time recoveries.  Stephanie agreed that those items will be placed on the agenda for next year.  
· Housekeeping for close of year
Stephanie stated that 2 faculty members are required to cycle off the Board and those who want to cycle off should let her know.  If no members would like to rotate off, the Provost will make the decision.  She will also accept suggestions and nominations for new members.  

The Board agreed that meetings should be scheduled on a monthly basis next year.  Based on feedback regarding conflicts, Stephanie will send a poll to board members to facilitate future scheduling.  Professor Chudnovsky asked if any questions should be submitted for next year to which Stephanie responded that research incentives, improving the research infrastructure, indirect costs, mentoring, a return on released time recoveries and other items the Provost may like to see is being added for next year.  Also, Stephanie will be writing a summary of the Board’s accomplishments in the ORSP annual report.  A draft of the research brochure will be sent to the Board for approval when it is complete.  

Professor Chudnovsky thanked the Board for useful recommendations and Stephanie for forming the Board.  The Board acknowledged Stephanie.  Professor Rothstein thanked Dominic Esposito for his work with the Board.  The Board acknowledged Dominic.  

The Board agreed that there should not be another meeting this year.
· Adjourn
A survey will be sent to the Board requesting a date for the next meeting.
